Natchitoches Historic District Development Commission
Full Commission Meeting

10:00 AM – 10:45 AM
November 18, 2021
PRESENT: Rebecca Blakenbaker, Jill Leo, Laura Lyles, Payne Williams, Mayor Ronnie Williams, Sharon Gahagan, Gayle Howell, Arlene Gould, Terri Cunningham, John Richmond, Van Erikson
GUEST PRESENT: Hannah Richardson, Natchitoches Times; Corey Pool, NPJ
CALL TO ORDER: Jill Leo called the meeting to order. The commission reviewed the minutes from the September 16, 2021 Full Commission Meeting. Motion to approve the minutes from the September 16, 2021 Full Commission made by Sharon Gahagan, 2nd by Payne Williams. All approved, motion passes. The commission also reviewed the minutes from the October 21, 2021 Full Commission Meeting. Motion to approve the minutes from the October 21, 2021 made by Rebecca Blakenbaker, 2nd by Sharon Gahagan. All approved, motion passes.
FINANCIAL STATEMENT: Payne Williams, discussion on the financial statement as of September 30, 2021. Our balance as of September 30, 2021 is $125,416.36 Check register for September is $2,200.00. Motion to approve the September 30, 2021 Financial Statement made by Sharon Gahagan, 2nd by Van Erikson. All approved, motion passes. Discussion on the financial statement as of October 31, 2021. Our balance as of October 31, 2021 is $118,317.02. Check register for October is $7,110.00. Motion to approve the October 31, 2021 Financial Statement made by Van Erikson, 2nd by Laura Lyles. All approved, motion passes.
OLD BUSINESS: 
Sharon Gahagan gave a report on the Master Plan for the upcoming tree maintenance downtown. The work is just starting to begin. There are five phases of the protection of the trees. Sharon is meeting with LSMSA, NSU, and the City, to get volunteer help following the standards of the National Arborist Association. This might help us with grants as well. Trees 1-10 on the riverbank have all been pruned, still some cabling left to do by Jill’s office. Protecting the venue behind the Roque House before it’s moved. Things are moving along, first phase is completed except for the two large live oaks on the upper portion of Front Street. Phase two will start in January 2022, which includes the cabling areas that will get special attention so they won’t have branch failure and then the moving of the Roque House. Phase three will be the support poles, fertilization, aeration and this will be late 2022. Hopefully after this they will have the information they need to maybe name some of the trees. We will have this maintenance program established through partnerships that will be very beneficial.
NEW BUSINESS:  
Van Erikson gave a report for NSU. Thanksgiving break is next week. Classes end on December 2nd and then finals. The NSU Christmas Gala is on December 1, 2, 3 at 7:30 and 9:30 pm on the 3rd. The last football game is this weekend against McNeese. Volleyball is in the Southland Tournament, they have a game today against Nicholls. Soccer went to the NCAA tournament after they won the Southland Conference Tournament. They lost against Arkansas but received seven different accolades between players and coaches. Men’s and Women’s Basketball opened up, both teams are very good this season. Classes will resume the third week in January. We have a new NSU President, Dr. Marcus Jones. They are scheduled to host the UL System Conference in Natchitoches March 10-11, between 500-750 people attending.
Arlene Gould gave an update for the Tourist Commission. Last week was the Louisiana Convention and Visitors Bureau Association October 9-10 (Thank you to NHDDC for helping sponsoring this event). They have so many State associations that are meeting in Natchitoches in the coming weeks. There are 20-25 more groups coming into town before Christmas. The King Catfish Tournament was a big success, 14 states represented. The Tournament was Thursday – Saturday, but most of them came in on Sunday before. The weigh in was on the riverbank, the woman who won had a 50 lbs. catfish (she won a $40,000 boat). They gave away $127,000 worth of prizes and cash for the tournament. This weekend they have four travel writers coming into town for Turn on the Holidays, Thanksgiving weekend they have 14 international travel writers and tour operators, and then Christmas Festival weekend they have at least two travel writers coming down.
Rebecca Blakenbaker gave a report for the CRNHA. Last meeting she discussed the Depot project moving forward. It was introduced at the last city council meeting and they will vote on it this coming up Monday. This will be whether or not they will proceed with the current bid offer. They are hopeful it will pass city council and they will begin construction in December. On a federal level, last month she spoke on the work they are doing to annex in the big house of Magnolia Plantation into the legislative boundary of Magnolia Plantation unit of the park. It moved to the full house committee mark up yesterday, it went through house committee with one amendment, which was the legislative map update. They expect it to go to the floor for consideration in late December or early January. The Senate has a similar timeline, they are moving a little bit slower, it will likely go to mark up at the beginning of December and move forward in January. Hopefully the bill will pass in the beginning of 2022. Rebecca stated that she and Arlene have been partnering in their No Man’s Land Coalition to work on a No Man’s Land documentary with Bill and Flo Rodman. It will premiere on December 6th at 7pm on LPB. The CVB is the Corporate Sponsor of this. Rebecca discussed the new Natchitoches in Bloom Art Project and handed out the following document. They are open to ideas and suggestions, just reach out to Rebecca.

Natchitoches In Bloom

Public Art Project

Overview
Natchitoches in Bloom is a public art project created by the Natchitoches Historic District Development Commission and the Cane River National Heritage Area. Together these entities have partnered with Corbin Covher and the NSULA Department of Creative and Performing Arts to design, sculpt, and paint a series of metal public art sculptures featuring native flora in the Cane River region. These sculptures will be placed in public parks across the city and help bring awareness to the visual arts and connect the community with NSULA art students and the CAPA program. 

In 2022, NHDDC will unveil five total sculptures. The Poinsettia, the Louisiana Iris, the Zinnia, the Tulip, and the Magnolia. Each of these sculptures will be placed in the Natchitoches Historic Landmark District. 

The Objective
· The project intends to get residents and tourists mobile in our parks, restaurants, hotels, and shops as they discover where the sculptures are located all around town and promote them on all social media channels. Making the art project free and open to the public allows the city to connect and participate, instilling a sense of pride in residents and awe in visitors. 

· The Cane River National Heritage Area and the Natchitoches Historic District Development Commission will share the project costs. In addition, NSULA will have in-kind contributions to the project.

Project Costs

· Year 1: Project Total Costs are estimated at $32,000. CRNHA and NHDDC will split this total 50/50. 

· Year 2: Project Total Costs are estimated at $15,000. CRNHA and NHDDC will split this total 50/50.

· Year 3: Project Total Costs are estimated at $15,000. CRNHA and NHDDC will split this total 50/50.

Poinsettia Sample
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CRNHA and NHDDC commissioned a Poinsettia to commemorate the 95th Natchitoches Christmas Festival as a trial for the program. The sculpture will be permanently placed on the southern end of the Natchitoches Riverbank near the Santa Claus House. 
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Professor Covher chose Emily Dawson, a student at NSULA, to paint a design onto the poinsettia. The NHDDC Executive Committee narrowed her designs down to four options, and a committee made up of community members, artists, and elected officials have chosen the final Poinsettia design. 

The sculpture features a gift from Santa    wrapped in red wrapping paper with a green   bow, with brown packing paper on the outer edges. The sculpture is approximately 3 feet tall and will be placed on a 1.5-2 ft pedestal.

Terri Cunningham gave a report for NHF. They are gearing up for their Christmas Tours, December 14–16 (Thursday, Friday and Saturday). The Roque House has been passed in the Historic District meeting. Their architect is Tipton and Associates out of Baton Rouge, Tudor Inc. is who they are using for construction. They are working on moving the Roque House, the building will be lifted, turned, and pushed back against the bank. There will be a retaining wall, there will also be a support building with restrooms and electrical. They are going to start moving around in December, well after Christmas Festival. 
Gayle Howell gave a report for APHN. They are excited to announce that Melrose is now getting group tours. It’s been over a year since their last group tour. They will start their membership drive at the 1st of the year. The Arts and Crafts Festival will be April 23-24.
Jill Leo gave an update on Main Street. Christmas season will kick off on this weekend with Turn on the Holidays on November 20. Armbands are on sale for all weekend for Christmas Season. She gave an update on the King Catfish Tournament update as well, she thanked the Red River Waterway Commission for helping to bring in that tournament. Farmers Market just wrapped up, they had over 30 vendors each weekend. This past weekend was a US sanctioned boxing event, there were 300-400 people in attendance. Service League hosted their Jingle & Mingle, over 300 tickets purchased and shopped/ate downtown. As soon as this meeting ends, they are inviting everyone to the KTBS Community Caravan at Mayeaux’s Steak & Seafood. Cookies with Santa will be Nov 27 and December 11 at the Service League House, tickets online. There will be carolers back downtown several times during the holiday season. Full holiday schedule is on Natchitocheschristmas.com. Christmas Eve and New Years fireworks at 6pm. 
Laura Lyles gave a report for the Chamber. The Light the Way 5K and fun run will be on Sunday, December 12. 6:45 pm the fun run will start. The streets will not be blocked, they will have volunteers and police officers directing traffic at corners. The route is from the riverbank stage south to Amulet, Amulet to Second Street, Second Street to Lafayette, and back down to the riverbank. The event should be complete by 7:45 pm. The Chamber Thrive Gala will be on December 9  from6-9 pm $75 a person at the LASHOF and will be a fundraiser for the chamber initiatives including Leadership Natchitoches, A+ Coalition, and the Natchitoches Young Professionals. 
Mayor Ronnie Williams gave a report. They are trying to address litter the best they can, it has been a challenge. They are doing city cleanups every Thursday for the past month to try to help. He visited every high school yesterday in the Parish about the Mayor’s Youth Council. On December 8-12, there is the Clerks Association, fireworks are on the 8th. 
John Richmond encouraged people to get out and come to Natchitoches. 

Corey Poole discussed The Ozark Society, a group that goes paddling all throughout the state, they will be at Grand Ecore Recreation Area on November 26. It will be 3-mile paddle. 

Hannah Richardson with the Natchitoches Times did not have a report.
Jill Leo stated to have all members complete the 2021 Ethics Online Training and to submit the certificate to Carrie. To complete the training visit www.ethics.la.gov.

Jill Leo stated that the Tier 2.1 Personal Financial Disclosure Statement is due on or before May 15. You can access the disclosure at www.ethics.state.la.us. 
Jill Leo reminded the commission about needing to complete the Sexual Harassment Prevention Training by the end of the year. The online training is at http://lma.teachable.com. 

There will be no meeting in December. 

